# **State Defense Force Monograph Series**



# Spring 2012, Homeland Security - Support for the National Guard and the State

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Foreword
Forward to the Past: The Legal Status of the Militia and How the Militia  Fits into the Total Force
Reserve Force Trials, Trauma and Transitions: Examining the Modern Deployed Reserve Force Mental Health Support Needs (Emergent Roles for the State Defense Force). 31  Colonel Martin Hershkowitz, (MDDF-Ret.) Judge William L. Witham Jr., JD (Colonel, DEARNG-Ret) Christine Harnett, Ph.D. H. Wayne Nelson, Ph.D.
Emergency Preparedness Education Using Full Scale Exercises
Mental Health Screening at Temporary Military Health Clinics in Low Income Hispanic Communities within the Rio Grande Valley of Texas

Tactical Combat Casualty Care Training for State Defense Forces Medical Units 83 Colonel James L. Greenstone, Ed.D., J.D., DABECI, TXSG-MRC
The Value of State Defense Forces: Why More States Should Establish SDFs
The 21 <sup>st</sup> -Century Militia: State Defense Forces and Homeland Security
Contributors

Foreword 3

# **FOREWORD**

The articles in the issue vary across a wide range of functions that help to define the State Defense Force mission to support the National Guard mission in support homeland security.

The legal article on the status of the militia examines how the militia should fit into the total military forces of our nation, including the relationship between the National Guard (NG) and the State Defense Force (SDF).

The article on examining the modern deployed reserve force mental health support needs deals with the problem returning veterans have with posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD), how the SDF can offer some form of support to the NG is determining the existence of PTSD, a potential program to obtain treatment for these veterans and the potential for improvement through the new drug court program.

There is an article that describes a simulated surge medical event in joint with the SDF, a school of nursing, a Medical Reserve Corps unit and several other agencies.

Another article describes performing mental health screening while conducting military health clinics in low income Hispanic communities.

There is an article discussing tactical combat casualty care training for SDF medical units.

Another article discusses the value of the SDF and provides guidance to the state on the components of a SDF unit and the process for establishing one.

The last article presents the results of a survey of SDF units across the country in terms of their structure and homeland security mission, with detailed tables of their responses.

Martin Kershaniz

Martin Hershkowitz Colonel, MDDF-Ret Editor, SDF PubCntr

4	State Defense Force Monograph Series, Spring 2012, HOMELAND SECURITY - SUPPORT FOR THE NG AND THE STATE
	Page Intentionally Left Blank

# RESERVE FORCE TRIALS, TRAUMA AND TRANSITIONS:

# EXAMINING THE MODERN DEPLOYED RESERVE FORCE MENTAL HEALTH SUPPORT NEEDS (EMERGENT ROLES FOR THE STATE DEFENSE FORCE)

Colonel Martin Hershkowitz, (MDDF-Ret.)
Judge William L. Witham Jr., JD (Colonel, DEARNG-Ret)
Christine Harnett, Ph.D.
H. Wayne Nelson, Ph.D.

#### **ABSTRACT**

In an address to the graduating class of the Michigan Military Academy, 19 June 1879, General William Tecumseh Sherman stated "I've seen cities and homes in ashes. I've seen thousands of men lying on the ground, their dead faces looking up at the skies. I tell you, war is Hell!" (Brown, 1933). He referred to the hell of combat and what is now referred to collateral damage. But there are two kinds of hell; that hell experienced by the Reserve Force warrior and his or her family during the deployment cycle and that hell they experience after deployment when the Reserve Force veteran seeks treatment for the symptoms of traumatic brain injury (TBI) and/or posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD). The problems and possible solutions are explored herein.

# INTRODUCTORY THOUGHT

It is generally thought that Posttraumatic Stress Disorder, "... an anxiety disorder that some people get after experiencing a dangerous event. . . ," occurs at or somewhat after that traumatic event (UMASS Medical School, n.d.; National Center for PTSD, 2012), yet does it? The National Center for PTSD suggests that only some will develop PTSD following the event, depending on:

- How intense the trauma was or how long it lasted.
- If you lost someone you were close to or were hurt.
- How close you were to the event.
- How strong your reaction was.
- How much help and support you got after the event.

Consider, not for research ad infinitum but for incorporation during examination and diagnosis, the possibility that the seeds for potential PTSD are sown during the emotional upheaval that may attend pre-deployment that jointly faces the warrior and family, and perhaps

even more so for the part-time soldier who does not have familial comfort of the Active Force warrior.

#### THE HELL OF DEPLOYMENT

#### From the Militia to the Reserve Force

The American settler, later citizen always knew that protection of the homeland was the responsibility of the local militia. From the very first muster of 1636 through the French and Indian War of 1756, the Revolution of 1775, the Whiskey Rebellion of 1794, the Mexican War of 1847, the Civil War of 1861 and even all the way to global war on terrorism (GWOT) and Hurricane Katrina the "citizen soldier" in the local militia responded to the call (National Guard Bureau, n.d.; Sergeant, 1896).

In the 17th and 18<sup>th</sup> centuries, the era of small armies and limited warfare, members of the militia unit knew each other. The served in homogeneous home town companies. When they left their families they had each other for mutual support. When they returned home they worked together nurtured by their tightknit communities to restore their homes and properties to normal life. Their experience was shared in every sense of the word, in both their civil and military spheres of camaraderie.

The 19<sup>th</sup> century saw the first mass citizen mobilizations since Roman Republican times initiated by Napoleon. Armies swelled to monstrous size often absorbing both individuals and local volunteer militias into their unfamiliar and anonymous ranks. By the Civil War the only connectivity was that the soldier typically came from the same state. The earlier relationship no longer existed. Still, like Cincinnatus (Lucius Quinctius Cincinnatus, 2012), they left their "plow and farm" behind, returning after the crisis.

Today's militia, the National Guard, is central to the Department of Defense (DOD) strategy to deter war, and combat terrorism by providing "operational capabilities and strategic depth to meet the nation's defense requirements ..." (Department of Defense Office of Reserve Affairs, 2008; Adjutants General, 2011). The DOD Office of Reserve Affairs (2008) made this clear in its statement:

"... the Reserve components have been used in different ways and at unprecedented levels, most significantly after September 11, 2001, and the onset of the global war on terrorism. The demands of the persistent conflicts of the past seven years have been high—beyond the ability of the Active component to meet alone. The Reserve components have been relied on heavily to fill operational requirements—comprising close to 40 percent of forces in theater at the height of the mobilization. The role of the Reserves in the total force changed fundamentally."

Twenty-first Century U.S. expeditionary troops in all anti-terror theaters were typically comprised of about 28% Reserve Force (RF) personnel including erstwhile militia (NG) and other reservists [from Table 1, below (Committee Staff, 2010, Table 2.1)]. This heavy reliance on citizen soldiers resulted in repetitious and prolonged deployment (Korb & Segal, 2011).

	Army	Navy	Air Force	Marine Corps	Coast Guard	TOTAL
Active	582,733	320,140	269,220	209,175	3,539	1,384,807
component						
National	239,336	N/A	65,295	N/A	N/A	304,631
Guard						
Reserves	125,595	33,891	38,056	37,602	228	235,372
Total	947,664	354,031	372,571	246,777	3,767	1,924,810

Table 1: Service Members Deployed by Component as of April 30, 2009

These up-tempo cycles induced considerable stress and strain that can disrupt social lives of the former "weekend warriors" damaging relationships and disordering once familiar ways of behaving. The concepts presented herein, in part, focus on how prolonged and often repetitive deployments have traumatized and otherwise impaired the mental health of too many part time soldiers who, due to geopolitical exigencies, found themselves standing as full time regulars upon occasion -- perhaps too many occasions (Chandra, et al., 2011; Chandra, et al., 2008; Wong & Gerras, 2010; O'Connor, 2009).

# Impact of the Global War on Terror on the Traditional Militia Mission

The post "9/11" GWOT has generated two of America's longest wars and has clearly changed the National Guard's traditional role, which had been to support state needs under USC Title 32 (32 U.S.C., § 109; Commission on the National Guard and Reserve, 2008) and to stand as a strategic reserve under USC Title 10 (10 U.S.C., Chapter 13; National Governor's Association, 2007). Their repetitive and often prolonged combat deployments as part of the all-volunteer force were necessary as they constituted almost one-third of all personnel involved in the now referenced "global contingency operation" (GTO) (Department of Defense, 2009a; Wilson & Kamen, 2009).

This watery designation belies the stark and stress saturated realities faced by soldiers engaged in struggles like those of their Viet Nam era fathers, that have no defined "front lines," where each civilian -- man, woman, or child -- might be a hostile agent, assailant, or attacker waiting for any chance to ambush and annihilate, even at the casual or welcomed risk of self-extermination. The recent spate of green-on-blue killings are just one such example. These oppressive yet almost constant uncertainties, punctuated for some by moments of acute shock, raise stress levels to constants unmatched by any normative civilian experience in comparable time spans (Katz, et al., 2007; Manderscheid, 2007). The gnawing boredom of day to day-to-day routines punctuated by terrifying extremes (sometimes involving physical injuries that were un-survivable only a decade ago) can cause psychic damage that can follow the soldier home like a hidden parasite to emerge when the conditions are right to attack its host by triggering affective reactions (Lafferty, et al., 2008). These sometimes alter or even shatter comfortable pre-war patterns of family, workplace, and community life.

#### The Dual Life of the National Guard Soldier

Members of the National Guard live in two worlds. The citizen soldier is mostly a civilian and only an occasional warrior, floating between each status when called up or stood down (Harnett & DeSimone, 2011; Manderscheid, 2007; McNutt, 2005). They leave and re-enter their civilian roles and circles and their friends and family remain largely unaware of the soldier's martial existence which is impenetrable to those unschooled by military culture and the crucible of war. This lack of shared experience impairs the civilians' ability to recognize or understand the psychic wounds that scar too many returning NG soldiers and reservists.

Of course, active force regulars are not immune to these pressures: however, they are more inured to them. After all, they serve in combat with the same people that they worked with stateside. Although they too leave their families behind, but their loved ones are cocooned in military communities where they are socialized to the familiar values, risks and expectations of military life (Griffith, 2009). This creates a common culture that is increasingly distinguished from civil *otherness*. When deployed, Active Force warriors do not shift roles as such. Their passage to combat follows a more familiar corridor.

Reservists, on the other hand are more sharply uprooted (Jackson, 2009). Their dominant civil roles are temporarily suppressed and remain latent while in theater where they serve with other weekend warriors who they may know only causally. Now, they must embrace a highly differentiated set of war-role expectations that are less familiar to them than to their active duty counterparts who they must emulate. Even if the weekend warrior adheres to the drilled in guiding cues of more highly trained regulars, this may make them better prepared for battle, but possibly less prepared to revert to civil life (American Psychological Association, 2007; Goldich, 2011).

The difficulties if civil readjustment are compounded by the fact that their folks back home may also be less acculturated to the ways of war than are the families of regulars (Harnett & DeSimone, 2011). Their military support networks, if they exist at all, may be more attenuated by the family members' dispersion into increasingly diverse communities. They simply do not enjoy the strong institutionalized social support networks that bind Active Force military families together. Consequently, these family members are less able to realistically anticipate and deal with the personal after effects of war's often harsh vicissitudes, or help their loved ones deal with the invisible scars of war (Harnett & DeSimone, 2011).

It should be emphasized that most veterans--militia or not--successfully transition back from their normal life-skipping war zone experience (Eisen, et al., 2012), Still, although research is less than definitive, it is clear that too many veterans encounter a range of problems that, in many cases, appear to exceed community norms. Consider employment for example. One would think that returning warriors would be sought after by employers due to their skills, discipline, reliability, and can-do attitudes? Apparently not. They actually suffer higher unemployment rates standing at 31% for "veterans in the 20 to 24 age group ...:compared to the national average of the same age group at 15 percent ..." (McIlvaine, 2011), Although speculative, this gap may be due to employers' concerns about former soldiers who may snap, or who are somehow debilitated by PTSD, and other problems of coping with their horrible experiences. They might also worry that returned Guardsmen might be called up again. Other problems are less salient. For instance, one study found that returning Gulf War veterans were more prone to traffic accidents:

"Troops coming off deployment had 13 percent more at-fault auto accidents compared to their time before deployment, said USAA. The increase was largest among Army soldiers, at 23 percent, followed by Marines at 12.5 percent. Losing control of the vehicle was the most common type of accident" (Lienert, 2012).

Speaking more broadly, veterans seem to be overrepresented in the ranks of the homeless as well. One study found that veterans comprised fully 23 percent of the homeless population (Burt, et al. 1999). The National Coalition for the Homeless (2009). paints a grimmer picture, pointing out that "approximately 40% of homeless men are veterans, although veterans comprise only 34% of the general adult male population (The Greater Cincinnati Homeless Coalition, n.d.). Further research is needed to determine the representation of militia and reserves in these rates, but it may be conjectured that since mental health problems with substance comorbidities, which as we shall see, are higher among returning Reserve Force personnel, then similar representational asymmetries may be expected in the homelessness data.

As alluded to above the data regarding mental health issues are even more foreboding. Veterans suffer a number of problems disproportionately to similar demographic groups. Consider suicide, for example rates among active duty soldiers and veterans in the 17 to 24 year age range are nearly four times greater than non-veterans in the same age group (Gibbons, Brown & Hur, 2012; Bossarte, et al., 2012). This trend has been accelerating for uniformed personnel and reached highest point in July 2012, when the army reported 39 deaths, twelve of whom were Guardsmen or reservists (Kime, 2012). Previously in 2012, a total of 187 uniformed personnel had killed themselves, including 71 citizen soldiers (about 38%),

Other problems abound. Traumatic brain disorder (TBI) has been called the "signature injury of the Afhanistan and Iraq Wars" (Goodale, et al., n.d.). The various cognitive, behavioral, and social effects of TBI would be the subject of a separate paper. Other problems include domestic violence (Office of the Surgeon Multi-National Force-Iraq, 2009; Tanielian, et al., 2008); diminished family resilience (Lester, et al., 2012). Depression, PTSD, sleep disorders, and other mental adjustment troubles, both at work and at home, are widely addressed in the literature (Pigeon, et al., 2012; Seal, et al., 2007; Shen, Arkes, & Williams, 2012; Taneiljan, et al., 2008; Lafferty, et al., 2008), and alcohol abuse and other substance comorbidities (Eisin, et al., 2012; Hoge, Auchterlonie & Miliken, 2006). Although research dealing specifically with the NG is scant, one study of 596 Gulf War veterans, including 149 who were NG or Reservists, found that nearly 14% suffered from PTSD and nearly 40% may misuse alcohol (Elsen, et al., 2012). Other research shows that service people who experience multiple deployments have almost twice the incidence of PTSD than warriors with a single deployment (MacGregor et al., 2012).

In 2009 there were more than 1.1 million Reserve Force military personnel whose families must cope with the burdens discussed above (Hoseck, Cavanagh & Miller, 2006). Not only must they deal with chaotic separation problems, but they must handle the emotional pressures as well. This can lead to considerable stress affecting marriages and children with the latter complicating the former. And, although divorce rates don't appear to have trended up for Gulf War veterans (Karney & Crown, 2011), lifestyle changes can still trigger emotional

exhaustion and multi-tasking demand overload. These pressures have been predicted to follow a five stage causal pattern broadly reflecting the deployment cycle (Pincus, et al., 2005). These stages are:

- (a) pre-deployment -- Beginning with "warning orders" and ending with relocation to an operational area, it may last as long as 12 months. This period vacillates between denial and anticipation of loss resulting in conflicts. Stage One requires family affairs to be set in order and possible fears about the separation to be confronted.
- (b) deployment -- Beginning with relocation and lasting a month, it consists of mixed emotions, disorientation, anger, abandonment, anxiety. Ability to communicate is a two-way door, on the positive side reduced anxiety and stabilization, on the negative side increased stress when issues remain unresolved and new events occur. Electronic participation in family events is a plus.
- (c) sustainment -- Beginning in the second month and ending in the fifth, it consists of increased support from family, friends, religious leaders, the military's Family Readiness Group and others. Confidence increases with communication as long as topics that arouse anger and resentment are avoided. Children may exhibit negative behavior and mood while the parent is deployed.
- (d) re-deployment -- Beginning the month before coming home from deployment and ending with the return, it consists of anticipation and excitement on the one hand and concern over loss of independence and second guessing decisions made during deployment on the other.
- (e) post-deployment -- Beginning with arriving at home and ending from three to six months, it ranges from celebration to frustration. Following a honeymoon period there is a need to determine their new roles and a continuing family routine. Tension can result as the veteran attempts to regain his former role while the spouse becomes resentful over a possible loss of independence. This stage requires patience, communication, lower expectations, reacquainting among family members.

This model provides insight into how the family should and might react during a member's deployment; a helpful tool when used to help planners reduce the practical and mental pressures of deployment. Recognizing this utility, Morse (2006) proposed a revised seven-stage model to account for multiple deployments, extended deployments and rapid redeployments. These stages are: (a) Anticipation of Departure, (b) Detachment and Withdrawal, (c) Emotional Disorganization, (d) Recovery and Stabilization, (e) Anticipation of Return, (f) Return Adjustment and Renegotiation, and (g) Reintegration and Stabilization.

# SUPPORT MEASURES

Understandingly, soldiers and their families need a variety of resources to assist them throughout the deployment stages. The most notable of these include The Yellow Ribbon Reintegration Program which was passed by Congress in 2008 (Public Law 110–181 § 582, 2008). This provides an array of information about various support events, resources,

treatment programs, and other benefits (c.f., Appendix A). Augmenting this are the Joint Family Resource Centers that were established, in part, to support the military commanders, soldiers trainers and civilian volunteers who sustain the extensive system of unit affiliated, command sponsored Family Readiness Groups (FRGs) (Department of Defense Office of the Under Secretary for Reserve Affairs, 2008) and the Defense Center of Excellence Outreach Center's OneSource (Defense Center of Excellence, 2009c). Unfortunately, reservists rarely have regular military peer support, which complicates reintegration (Lafferty, et al., 2008). These mixed teams provide mutual support and other resources to the *whole unit community*. FRGs provide ombudsmen, school and other liaison services; they establish phone and email networks, organize educational seminars and social events, and provide referral services that nurture the soldiers' and their families' sense of community in order to better deal with changes wrought by the deployment cycle (Department of Defense, 2011), Colonel O'Connor, USA, (2009) offers a series of recommendations to the Army to remove barriers to the care and treatment of mental health problems for soldiers and their families, and recommendations for Army follow-on studies.

The DOD has also developed a mental health assessment protocol to detect the presence and effects of PTSD and other physical and behavioral problems so that afflicted soldiers can receive the restorative experiences needed to lead competent and productive lives and have successful relationships (Department of Defense Task Force on Mental Health final report, 2007). Known, as the Post-Deployment Health Reassessment (PDHRA), these comprehensive screenings do not take place immediately upon returning home. Instead, the Reserve Force warrior (now veteran) receives healthcare where available from the military medical system; however, six months following return from deployment he must depend on such care from the Veterans Affairs (VA). Unfortunately, the veteran must live near a VA facility (Harnett & Gafney, 2011), which is often not the case. When the veteran depends upon health care from private healthcare he must seek leave from work, thus, some elect not to obtain needed treatment (Friedman, 2011).

#### A Measure of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder

In response to the report and the need it addresses the Department of Defense (DOD) has developed a sequence of health assessment tools to address its concern over the impact and effects of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), defined to be "... an anxiety disorder that can develop after exposure to one or more terrifying events in which grave physical harm occurred or was threatened. It is a severe and ongoing emotional reaction to an extreme psychological trauma ..." (Staff, n.d.), with some of the symptoms being hyper arousal, drinking, drugs, hopelessness, shame, despair, divorce, violence and employment problems (Veterans Affairs, 2007). Admiral Mike Mullen, chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, said:

... he was particularly disturbed by the emergence of homelessness as a problem among war veterans and also was worried by a rising number of suicides among U.S. military members. "The trends are all in the wrong direction," he said, adding that "we're just at the beginning of understanding" how to deal with the psychological wounds and scars that military members incur during combat service. (Burns, 2009).

The sequence begins with a Pre-Deployment Health Assessment (PDHA), where all active duty and reserve soldiers deploying for more than 30 days are required to complete a pre-deployment health assessment form (DD Form 2795) within 30 days of deployment (Joint Medical Surveillance, 1997). The purpose of this screening is to review each service member's perceived current health, mental health or psychosocial issues commonly associated with deployments, special medications taken during the deployment, possible deployment-related occupational/environmental exposures and to discuss deployment-related health concerns. This review is conducted by a trained health care provider (physician, physician assistant, nurse practitioner, advanced practice nurse, independent duty corpsman, independent duty medical technician or Special Forces medical sergeant). Positive findings require use of supplemental assessment tools and/or referrals for medical consultation.

The final step in the sequence of the assisted self-assessment is a Post-Deployment Health Reassessment (PDHRA) [Post-Deployment Health Reassessment (PDHRA) Program (DD Form 2900), 2011; Post-Deployment Health, 2006]¹ where active and reserve service members must be screened between 90 and 180 days (sometimes possibly both) after returning from certain qualifying deployments.

Following demobilization the veteran must depend on his NG or Reserve unit to conduct the PTSD testing; however, the NG functioning on state funds under Title 32 (32 U.S.C., n.d.), arguably has insufficient funds and medical staff to perform this function at consistently optimal levels. Twenty-three states have a volunteer military unit reporting to the Governor through the state's Adjutant General that can, as evidence shows, augment this function. These units, authorized under Title 32 (32 U.S.C., § 109) and their state legislature are designated the State Defense Force (SDF), with the mission to support their NG (sometimes they are designated as the State Guard or the State Military Reserve). Some of these units have the needed medical capability, but most do not.

#### NEW BEHAVIORAL HEALTH SUPPORT ROLES FOR THE STATE DEFENSE FORCE

In addition to relationships with various state health departments, universities and other agencies, the existing State Defense Force (SDF) units are also showing a capacity to support returning NG soldiers and airmen through their mission to support the NG, and to a lesser extent, VA clients. The SDF is a state military unit authorized to the states by Congress under Title 32 USC §109. Twenty three states currently maintain these lawful volunteer military units as part of the state military department in conjunction with their organized militia (which includes the National Guard in its non-Federal status). The SDF cannot be federalized and is constituted primarily for in-state duty, although it may serve out of state for domestic disaster relief and other civil support roles if its services are requested by another state's Governor through an Emergency Management Assistance Compact (EMAC) request (Nelson, et al., 2007). Although some SDF medical commands have served in many emergency services and other Defense Support to Civil Authority missions, their main function is to provide professional medical and behavioral health support to the National Guard (Nelson, et al. 2007; Nelson & Hershkowitz, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In some cases the Enhanced Post-Deployment Health Reassessment DD Form 2796 may be used first [Enhanced Post-Deployment Health Assessment (PDHA) Process (DD Form 2796). (2008)].

Currently, at least three states have robust medical commands (i.e., Maryland, Texas and North Carolina), and at least one these SDF units, the Maryland Defense Force (MDDF), has a behavioral health team with several psychologists, Licensed Clinical Social Workers and other mental health professionals who serve in a psychological/behavioral health company within MDDF's 10<sup>th</sup> Medical Regiment. It is important to note that the three SDF medical commands mentioned above are also dually-hatted as Medical Reserve Corps units which are part of a larger network of over 200,000 volunteers in more than 970 overwhelmingly civilian units across the country (Medical Reserve Corps, 2012).

One of MDDF's most important health support roles has been taking a lead in providing Post-Deployment Health Reassessments (PDHRAs) that have been required by the DOD since 2005 (McCarthy, Thompson, & Knox, 2012; Post-Deployment Health Reassessment, 2006), as described above. Briefly, the PDHRA must take place between three and six months after a service member returns from Iraq or Afghanistan. The PDHRA does not involve an actual physical. Rather, it is a process that collects data from returning soldiers and airmen via an online structured interview questionnaire based on DOD health self-assessment Form 2900 (Nelson, 2007; BUMED, 2006). This form is designed to systematically identify poorly healed injuries, chronic health problems, depression, anxiety, PTSD, alcohol abuse and suicidal risk factors among other health and behavioral problems (Loftus as cited in McCarthy et al., 2007). Once a soldier has completed the questionnaire, a provider conducts a further interview to identify any adjustment issues including "family and social adjustment." Maryland, the form is then reviewed by an MDDF mental health professional (Post Deployment Health Reassessment Program, 2006). These assessments have been credited with uncovering a staggering number of physical, and, in terms of the present focus herein, behavioral health problems.

Consider that nationally, over 1.6 Million services personal have returned from tours of duty in Iraq and Afghanistan. Of these, nearly 19% have been identified as suffering mental health issues including depression and PTSD (Southwick, et al., as cited in McCarthy, Thompson, & Knox, 2012). A recent Associate Press release (Marchione, 2012) states that "... A staggering 45 percent of the 1.6 million veterans from the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan are now seeking compensation for injuries ..." more than double an earlier 21%; however, the release states that others believe that the dramatic increase is due to the economy and lost or unavailable jobs. A counter position is suggested by a Seattle Times release (Bernton, 2012), where "... soldiers under consideration for medical retirement complained that their original PTSD diagnoses were reversed by a screening team, with some of the soldiers labeled as possible malingerers ..." causing "... a major review of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and other behavioral-health diagnoses received by soldiers evaluated for medical retirement ..." and that the system is broken (Howell, 2012) with 886,000 claims in backlog.

The 10<sup>th</sup> (MDDF) Medical Regiment's PDHRA work not only supports these statistics, but, more broadly, illustrates a potentially important and demonstrably viable role that SDF units can play in helping assess and monitor their state's returning warriors. MAJ William M. Fox, the Deputy State Surgeon for the Maryland Army National Guard deemed these volunteer provider services to be "invaluable" to meeting the National Guard's health service needs (personal communication, February 9, 2012). The MDDF's involvement began in 2006 when 11 MDDF personnel were initially trained by the Maryland Army National Guard PDHRA

program manager to administer and review the questionnaire FORM 2900. Many more have since been trained and have participated in regular PHDRA missions. The NG has stressed the need for these medical personnel be issued either Common Access Cards (CAC) so that they can use the military computers to enter the assessment data, or in other cases (e.g., physician assistants involved in Periodic Health Assessments and PDHRAs) to be issued Volunteer Logical Access Credentials (VOLACs). Both cards provide MDDF volunteers essential information technology (IT) access, but the CAC contains a picture ID that is required for frequent service in restricted areas for which more than a handful of MDDF medical providers have been cleared. Regardless, these cards are essential for MDDF volunteers to reach their "maximum point of effectiveness" in servicing the Maryland National Guard's health service missions, including PDHRAs.<sup>2</sup>

The first PDHRA screening involving the MDDF took place in December 2006 at the Baltimore Medical Center when 95 NG soldiers from the combat tested 243<sup>rd</sup> Engineering Company showed up for this review six months after their return from Iraq (Nelson. 2007). After filling out the form, the soldiers met with MDDF behavioral health team members to further assess their socioemotional needs (Nelson, 2007). Seventy one of the 95 soldiers were identified as needing additional care, including 31 who needed mental health treatment—a rate that far exceeds the national norm of 19% reported above. After the interviews, the SDF practitioners, as a matter of standard practice, made referrals for further treatment or evaluation, and the reports became part of the returning soldiers' medical record. The resulting data set is ultimately entered into the "Defense Medical System Surveillance data base" (Milken, Auchterionie, & Hoge as cited in McCarthy et al. 2012).

The many subsequent PDHRAs involving MDDF providers have revealed rates much closer to the national norm than the exceptionally high rates effecting the 243<sup>rd</sup> Engineering Company. Consider, for example, the first combined PDHRA in Maryland involving National Guard Airmen and Soldiers which took place on May 7, 2011 at the Baltimore Veterans Administration Center. Five MDDF medical providers and two MDDF behavioral health providers assisted in the assessment of 13 MDANG Airmen and nine MDARNG soldiers. This small group resulted in six medical referrals (27%) and four psychological assistance referrals (19%), that match the aforementioned national rate cited above.<sup>3</sup>

Research on the effectiveness of the PDHRA program at any level is scant. Although MDDF providers seem to be matching or exceeding the average national problem identification rates, some researchers argue that the process in general has room for improvement. One recent study, for instance, suggested the while the assessment instrument is at least "moderately effective" in some domains, that improvements in the questionnaire's "sensitivity and specificity" should be pursued (Mcarthy et al, 2012, p. S60). Still, these researchers concluded that the PDHRA is "central to maintaining healthy military population and decreasing the risk for suicide" (McCarthy, et al, 2012, p. S61). This coupled with the evidence of the MDDF's critical contributions to Maryland's PDHRA review processes clearly

<sup>3</sup> Colonel Walter Hettinger, M.D., Commander, 10 Medical Regiment provided this information through personal communication.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Major Fox also noted that the issuance of CAC and VOLACS allows the NG to quantify and demonstrate the financial impact.

argue for an expanded role for SDF medical commands across the nation. It also suggests, at least indirectly, that there may be a role for the Nation's civilian Medical Reserve Corps who explore by partnering with their respective state's National Guard. The issue of deficits in the PDHRA process will be further explored below.

# **Span of Potential SDF Professional Health Support**

Although the MDDF 10<sup>th</sup> Medical Regiment's professional support has focused primarily on PDHRAs, and, to a slightly lesser extent routine periodic health assessments (PHAs) and flight physicals, the mental/behavioral and psycho-social support provided by the MDDF to the Maryland National Guard extends throughout the deployment cycle and involves a wide array of community outreach and training interventions. This has involved MDDF participation in state and national committee memberships on veterans' behavioral health issues and National Guard deployment issues. Notably, an MDDF psychologist<sup>4</sup> took the lead behavioral health assessment role on the Adjutant General's Health and Safety Council spearheading a report on the strengths, weaknesses and opportunities for improvement concerning various National Guard behavioral health programs, including:

- Suicide prevention.
- Domestic violence.
- Sexual harassment and assault.
- Substance abuse.
- General mental health climate on operations.

In addition, members have responded to specific requests for mental health assistance for crisis incidents around the loss of deployed service members and family support activities, including those falling along the entire deployment cycle. A systematic review of the scope of MDDF support follows.

# Pre-Deployment Phase

The pre-deployment timeline includes any period after a National Guard unit receives orders and training begins until the unit leaves the country. The members of the 10<sup>th</sup> Medical regiment have been very active in both developing training modules and sessions for pre-deployment briefings for soldiers and their spouses and significant others. They have also participated as presenters/facilitators of those psycho-educational modules. For example, a member of the regiment, a psychologist,<sup>5</sup> co-developed the resilience briefing which was delivered in workshop format as a core component of the pre-deployment event for deploying Maryland National Guard units.

# Deployment Phase

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Major Wayne Hunt, Ph.D.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Christine Harnett, Ph.D.

During deployment, members support the Guard's mission by developing and delivering Family Readiness briefings for spouses of deployed members.

Demobilization: Arrival Back in Country

The demobilization phase begins upon arrival back home and ends a brief time after that when soldiers are discharged home. Members from the 10<sup>th</sup> Medical Regiment have participated in this phase. During a briefing event at Fort Dix, New Jersey on the subject they attended as mental health support for the debriefing team composed of military members and civilians; essentially, this function was to be on-call for any mental health emergency that might arise.

# THE HELL OF MENTAL/BEHAVIORAL HEALTH ISSUES POST DEPLOYMENT

The Invisible Wound: A Critique of the Current Mental Health Support Network.

Posttraumatic stress disorder is no longer treated as the Gulf War **equivalent** of "Agent Orange," although the Torah describes battle hysteria and the Priest Anointed for War in Deuteronomy 16:8-21:9 (Trachtman, 2008). The Department of Defense has recognized it as a serious and debilitating illness and is establishing programs to diagnose and treat it. Active duty military are diagnosed and treated in military hospitals, while the National Guard and Reserve military are diagnosed and treated by their respective commands. As shown above, despite expanding partnerships and drawing on new levels of volunteer state militia available to some states, most states are not fully prepared to meet this need, so many National Guard troops are not receiving the treatment that they need, which appears to be the case for the Reserves as well. The Department of Veterans Affairs is designated as the agency to provide this service; however, many veterans are not using their program for a variety of reasons. Described herein is a program to identify, examine, diagnose and provide outpatient treatment to those Reserve Force warriors no longer eligible for military medical treatment.

The Department of Defense Task Force on Mental Health final report (2007) found that:

"Among the most pervasive and potentially disabling consequences ... is the threat to the psychological health of our nation's fighting forces, their families, and their survivors. Our involvement in the Global War on Terrorism has created unforeseen demands not only on individual military service members and their families, but also on the Department of Defense itself, which must expand its capabilities to support the psychological health of its service members and their families."

#### And that:

"The system of care for psychological health that has evolved over recent decades is insufficient to meet the needs of today's forces ... and will not be sufficient to meet their needs in the future."

# **Complications in the Program**

The Program design appears to be implemented as a meaningful operation rather than what is all too often the typical bureaucratic application of a Congressional "mandate." There is no research nor are there individual reports that speak to such failings. Rather, articles and reports that speak to consistent implementation across the services. An example of this trend is one from the U.S. Navy, where Vice Admiral Adam Robinson, Jr., U.S. Navy Surgeon General, in speaking of the Program (NMCSD, 2007) stated that:

"Navy Medicine is already in the process of making the changes recommended by the Mental Health Task Force ... We are moving forward to enhance our current culture to ensure it continues to more fully develop and support a state of robust psychological health throughout the Navy and the Marine Corps, and that is consistent across the Services."

Yet, the reality is that the Program is in jeopardy of not obtaining its goals. The reason was stated in the DOD Task Force report, "the system ... is insufficient to meet the needs of today's forces ... and will not be sufficient to meet their needs in the future" (Department of Defense Task Force on Mental Health, 2007). The Program needs physicians, nurses, psychologists, health service personnel and chaplains. Yet today and into the future there are critical shortages in all those categories within the military: physicians, psychologists, dentists (Philpott, 2006); nurses (Cooper & Parsons, 2002); chaplains (Hershkowitz, 2007; Hershkowitz and Tenenbaum, 2008). The Canadian military reports much the same problems (Staff reporter, 2008).

The Pentagon has reported that "... the military's cadre of mental-health workers is 'woefully inadequate" ... "National Guard and reserve members ... face 'particularly constrained' access to clinical care as well as to the military chaplains and family support networks ..." (Tyson, 2007). "Colonel Peter Duffy, with the National Guard Association of the United States, said reservists returning from deployments do not have the same access as active-duty members.

M. Audrey Burnam, et al., (2009) observed in *Health Affairs*, "Despite recent efforts to increase access to appropriate mental health care for veterans returning from conflicts in Iraq and Afghanistan, many challenges remain. These include veterans' reluctance to seek care, insufficient mental health workforce capacity and competency in evidence-based practice, and inadequate systems support for improving care.

A significant research effort recently released by the RAND Corporation explores the need in great detail and concludes that this meaningful program is in jeopardy due to lack of resources, inability to ensure quality of care and a sense that the availability of rehabilitative facilities may not be prepared to treat the problem (Tanielian & Jacox, 2008; Tanielian, et al., 2008):

"... identified gaps in organizational tools and incentives that would support the delivery of high-quality mental health care to the active duty population, and to retired military who use TRICARE ... In the absence of such organizational supports, it is not possible to provide oversight to ensure high quality of care ... OEF/OIF (Operation Enduring Freedom/Operation Iraqi Freedom) veterans

report feeling uncomfortable or out of place in VA (Veterans Affairs) facilities (some of which are dated and most of which treat patients who are older and chronically ill) ..."

In addition to diagnosing and treating military suffering from PTSD-TBI, DOD has established an organization, the Defense Centers of Excellence for Psychological Health and Traumatic Brain Injury (DCoE), that, among other missions, is addressing the issue of stigma, "Stigma presents a significant barrier to seeking out mental health care, particularly in the military, where many service members have concerns about the impact of documented mental disorders or mental health care on their careers." (Defense Center of Excellence, 2008):

"DCoE Mission: ... assesses, validates, oversees and facilitates prevention, resilience, identification, treatment, outreach, rehabilitation, and reintegration programs for psychological health (PH) and traumatic brain injury (TBI) to ensure the Department of Defense meets the needs of the nation's military communities, warriors and families."

The Washington Post reported that "... The military is also battling a crisis in mental-health care. Licensed psychologists are leaving at a far faster rate than they are being replaced. Their ranks have dwindled from 450 to 350 in recent years. Many said they left because they could not handle the stress of facing such pained soldiers. Inexperienced counselors muddle through, using therapies better suited for alcoholics or marriage counseling ..." (Priest and Hull, 2007).

Colonel Richard Thomas, the director of health services at Fort Campbell, has roughly doubled his authorized staff of psychologists and behavioral specialists to 55 and is trying to hire a few more. "I think we have enough staff to meet the demands of the soldiers here, but I could use more, and I'll hire more if I can." (Baldor, 2008).

A recent Time, Inc., news release reported that "... It's not easy for soldiers to admit the problems that they're having over there for a variety of reasons, ... If they do admit it, then the only solution given is pills ... (from the Army's fifth Mental Health Advisory Team report) ... about 12% of combat troops in Iraq and 17% of those in Afghanistan are taking prescription antidepressants or sleeping pills to help them cope ... (quoting Colonel Charles Hoge the top Army psychiatrist) ... Nearly 30% of troops on their third deployment suffer from serious mental-health problems ... " (Thompson, 2008).

# The Reality

Recognizing the need, yet unable to resolve it, the active duty and reserve forces struggle to conduct the elements of the Program. Personnel from the Department of Veterans Affairs are used to augment the DOD staffs (Department of Veterans Affairs, 2006) and contracts for civilian personnel are let as well. The Uniformed Corps of the Public Health Service has pledged its medical and health personnel in support of the PDHRA Program (U.S. Public Health Service, 2008). Still, there are insufficient personnel to fully staff the needs of the Program.

Representative Bob Filner, the head of the House Veterans Affairs Committee, in speaking of General Shinseki's appointment to head the Department of Veterans Affairs (DVA), quoted a RAND report (Leopold, 2008):

"There is a major health crisis facing those men and women who have served our nation in Iraq and Afghanistan ... Unless they receive appropriate and effective care for these mental health conditions, there will be long-term consequences for them and for the nation. Unfortunately, we found there are many barriers preventing them from getting the high-quality treatment they need."

As mentioned above some, The State Defense Force (SDF)<sup>6</sup> are trying to help fill the gap, and so are many more civilian partners. These efforts show some promise, but are unlikely to even begin to realistically meet the need. They, are not widespread nor quickly proliferating.

# Anecdotal Support for the Reality

A series of news media interviews provide some insight into the scope of the problem and into some of the reasons that the currently designed PDHRA Program cannot fully succeed without additional support:

- "... More than 80 percent of people serving there have witnessed or been a part of a traumatic event ... Minor family arguments, disagreements, detachment from their family members, all the way to the divorce rate ..." (Felder, 2007).
- "... A few years into the war, Laural had a mental breakdown and a short hospital stay. That's when Brian decided to retire. He left the Army at the end of last year. The Millers would like to be able to say the problems ended there. But the emotional and financial cost of their war were high" (Baer, 2008).
- "... Families are often the next to fall victim. Psychologist Harriet Zeiner says nearly two-thirds of the severely wounded will wind up divorced in less than a year ... And, for those who don't get the treatment they need, who don't reach out for help, it can be lifethreatening ..." (Cooper, 2007).
- "... The mental-health unit didn't open for an hour. In her suicidal state ... was told to wait ... told her story to five different psychologists. None ... offered therapy or relief ... medical students wanted to "present her" to the staff as an interesting case ... a military and VA surgeon, was shocked ... to see a staff so unfamiliar with post-traumatic stress disorder, given the hospital's proximity to several military posts ... (Priest and Hull, 2007).

<sup>6</sup> The State Defense Force is a USC Title 32 (32 U.S.C., § 109, 1955) authorized volunteer military organization reporting to the Governor through the State Adjutant General, often with missions to support the National Guard and through it homeland security.

- "... According to a recent American Psychiatric Association report ... More attention has been paid to the mental health of American troops in Iraq and Afghanistan than in any previous war. Yet shame remains a significant barrier to military personnel and their families getting the psychiatric treatment they need ... service members often find it easier to seek therapy outside the military setting than within it ... (and for the) mental health of military spouses ... about 70% ... said they worried that their loved ones would be harmed or killed in battle. But nearly two-thirds also reported that handling domestic issues alone or being a single parent was a major source of stress ..." (Kingsbury, 2008).
- "... During the first week of the war in Iraq, a Military Times photographer captured the arresting image of Army Spc. Joseph Patrick Dwyer as he raced through a battle zone clutching a tiny Iraqi boy named Ali ... rather than going on to enjoy the public affection for his act of heroism, he was consumed by the demons of combat stress he could not exorcize ... the battle for his own health proved too much to bear ... (o)n June 28, Dwyer, 31, died ... of an accidental overdose..." (Kennedy, 2008).

# **ELEMENTS OF A PROPOSED PTSD TREATMENT PROGRAM**

It remains clear that the DOD PTSD Program is well designed, was implemented with the intent to succeed and to be a meaningful health assessment and treatment effort. Unfortunately, it is becoming equally clear that the Program is in jeopardy of failing due the lack of trained resources and the lack of a variety of supportive elements that would facilitate the soldier and the soldier's family to enter into the Program and receive its full benefits. If the program for active duty military is in jeopardy, the diagnosis and treatment for the NG and Reserve military might be considered to be fractured (Burnam, 2009; Maze, 2008; Hoge, et al., 2008).

The most needed elements are: more professional staff; better trained staff; complete mental health treatment facilities; elimination of stigma associated with problem identification and treatment; convenient access; convenient location of the mental health treatment facility to the family's home area; possible assistance for the soldier's family to obtain needed employment and/or schooling. Although some of these elements may be difficult to arrange, the more that can be put in place will ensure the likelihood of the soldier to recuperate and the soldier's family to weather this awful storm.

The RAND Report identifies four areas that need to be addressed in order to improve the program and enhance care (Tanielian & Jacox, 2008):

- "1. Increase the cadre of providers who are trained and certified to deliver proven (evidence-based) care, so that capacity is adequate for current and future needs ...
- "2. Change policies to encourage active duty personnel and veterans to seek needed care ... <sup>7</sup>

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The National Guard and Reserve forces should be included (author).

- "3. Deliver proven evidence-based care to service members and veterans whenever and wherever services are provided ... 8
- "4. Invest in research to close information gaps and plan effectively ..."

All soldiers, sailors, airmen and marines may be subject to the problems brought on by PTSD; however, those on active duty and retired have DOD medical facilities available to them. National Guard and Reserve forces lose routine DOD treatment for PTSD 180 days following discharge or release from active duty (GAO Report to Congressional Committees, 2006). A contact representative for the VA Health Resource Center (personal communication, October 21, 2012),<sup>9</sup> explained that National Guard and Reserve personnel suffering conditions that are clearly combat related, may pursue enhanced eligibility as a "combat veteran" beyond the 180 days (Department of Defense, 2011a). Although speculative, much anecdotal evidence suggests that this continued support may be difficult to obtain, at best,<sup>10</sup> and the proposed augmentation services explored herein is looking to fill this service gap should it exist.

A further complication is caused by Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI) caused by a "... mild blow to the head that causes just enough of a physical injury that normal brain functions of memory, attention, mental organization and logical thinking can be compromised ..." while "... PTSD is an emotional injury in response to a traumatic event ..." "... Both can have similar symptoms, so at times, it can make distinguishing between the two very difficult ..." (Terri, 2007). The program proposed herein would treat all National Guard and Reserve troops displaying these symptoms until it is determined that the individual is suffering from TBI instead of PTSD, in which case the treatment staff would recommend the individual to an appropriate facility for further treatment.

It is most important to understand that the augmentation program explored herein does not intend to create a new non-military bureaucratic entity in opposition to the DOD-DVA PTSD Program. Rather, the concept is designed to: identify communities where NG and Reserve military suffering from PTSD cannot or will not use available DVA mental health resources; identify, examine, diagnose and treat as outpatients those NG and Reserve military living in or near those communities who have been exposed to conditions that may cause PTSD; provide the additional needed mental health resources to ensure proper diagnosis and treatment. These communities will have medical delivery systems that can accommodate additional work loads and provide the needed mental health diagnosis and treatment in that locale, which considerations are vital to the overall design.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The National Guard and Reserve forces no longer on active duty should also be included (author).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Rosemary Artzen.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The Compensation Benefits Handbook (Department of Defense, 2011a) lists seven general rules for assignment to a priority group for medical support beyond the 180-day threshold (p. 52). Four of the rules require a VA rated disability and the remaining three have a financial requirement with one of those having an additional requirement for exposure to ionizing radiation.

The elements of this proposed PTSD augmented civilian effort are:

# **Professional Staff**

Although the military's reducing staff of competent professionals is being augmented by the Uniformed Public Health Service, the Department of Veterans Affairs and contract physicians and other specialists, and in some states, as discussed above, SDF volunteers, the problem is growing at a more rapid rate. What is needed is a single source of knowledgeable professionals in a local area.

Such a source would be a locale where there are several respected teaching hospitals and a distribution of local mental health treatment centers and/or psychiatric hospitals. Through a suitable funding mechanism, these hospitals could increase their principal staff and attract many more students all in support of this program.

# **Training**

Training is plentiful and available from military sources. Once appropriate professionals have been identified and brought on board, classroom and on-the-job training will be provided and within a short time the staff can begin functioning as needed, particularly: in the use and analysis of the DOD Form 2900 for measuring Post-Deployment Health Reassessment; in the use and analysis of the psychological and physical tools suitable for diagnosing PTSD; and in the use of psychological, physical and psycho-social methods for treating PTSD.

# **Mental Health Treatment Facilities**

There are three possibilities for locating a mental health treatment center under this proposed concept: (1) utilize, convert or donate a portion of a wing of a teaching hospital; (2) establish a working relationship with existing mental health treatment centers and psychiatric hospitals in the region; or (3) build or rent an existing building dedicated to medical and health services to create a program-owned distinct mental health treatment facility in the region. In this manner the proposal will assist the DOD PTSD Program; however, the third option is unlikely due to cost, time delays and increased staffing.

The proposed program plans to assist the soldier's family by providing outpatient therapy for the spouse and children to assist in coping with the situation.

It is important to note that the intent of this proposed effort is to serve those soldiers not covered by DOD facilities and that it is oriented toward outpatient services. Those individuals determined by the treatment staff to need inpatient services will be transferred to a nearby Veterans Affairs Hospital or suitable psychiatric hospital or ward as appropriate and desirable.

# **Facility Location**

Convenient access to the facility is important for both the soldier receiving treatment as well as the soldier's family. The concept discussed herein proposes to establish mental health treatment facilities located in major cities such as New York, Chicago, Los Angeles and in

large multi-city regions such as Washington-Baltimore. From these major city locations the proposal plans to reach out into outlying cities within convenient commuting for the mental health treatment facility; thus, providing convenient PTSD support to a broader population of soldiers needing this medical support.

The rapid recovery of the soldier is closely intertwined with the proximity of the treatment facility to the home of the patient, which has an impact on the health of both the soldier and the soldier's immediate family. It becomes incumbent upon this proposal to establish suitable mental health treatment centers in convenient locations in order to encourage a complete and rapid recovery.

To demonstrate the potential of this approach a demonstration model or test-bed in the Baltimore-Washington corridor is strongly suggested.

# Elimination of Stigma

The fact that the military has not been able to remove the stigma attached to receiving mental or psychological help presents a most complex issue, virtually impossible to achieve under normal conditions. This proposal believes that by removing the soldier from the military cocoon during the outpatient treatment process conducted in the home region, thus surrounding the soldier with immediate family, the stigma associated with suffering from a mental disorder would be greatly reduced. This would be more clear to the soldier and the Command if the soldier and the unit know that the soldier would be restored to his or her unit when the treatment is complete. Likewise, the soldier's promotion potential should not be adversely impacted.

# Assistance in Obtaining Education for the Family

The soldier's rehabilitation depends on being assured that the family unit is well and living as normal a life as possible. By ensuring that family members needing or wanting employment and/or schooling are accommodated, the rehabilitative process has one less problem to interfere with the soldier's recovery. Accordingly, this concept proposes to assist the family in seeking and obtaining employment, educational opportunities and/or learning assistance while their family member is in treatment.

# ANOTHER AVENUE TO TREATMENT: THE VETERANS COURT

For two decades, rehabilitative sentencing alternatives for criminal defendants, such as drug and domestic violence courts, have made positive inroads in reducing recidivism and costs associated with incarceration. According to a 2005 U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) Study, "problem solving" drug court rehabilitative programs, which permit treatment of addiction in lieu of incarceration, significantly reduced recidivism (U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2005).

The stressful experiences of combat duty in the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan do not necessarily end for veterans returning home. Many return with post-traumatic stress syndrome, other mental health concerns, or with drug or alcohol abuse issues, which have

been exacerbated by military service. Sometimes a physical injury further compounds the stressors. Returning veterans are faced with family and employment issues that may stem from physical and mental impairments from their service. These physical and mental health conditions are associated with violent or non-violent felonies as well as misdemeanor crimes. Often, the veterans are in need of treatment and rehabilitative services which are available through the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA). The United States Bureau of Justice Statistics reported that in 2011 over 1.1 million veterans were arrested and as many as 10% were incarcerated (Noonan & Mumola, 2007).

Utilizing the therapeutic or treatment approach of problem solving courts as modeled on the first Veterans Court in Buffalo New York (Veterans Service Agency, n.d.), Delaware has established the very first statewide veterans court in the country that is both a diversion and probation court. No other court with this expansive capability exists in the United States. This court was established on February 18<sup>th</sup>, 2011 and meets twice a month with a current docket of 38 participants (Administrative Office of the Courts, 2011). There have been two graduates at this stage and no failures.

The Veterans Court of Delaware has the authority to operate as a unique, problem solving court pursuant to Article IV, Section 7 of the Delaware Constitution (Delaware Code-a, n.d.) and under Title 10 of the Delaware Code (Delaware Code-b, n.d.). The court partners with the VA under Title 38 of the United States Code (38 U.S.C. § 6306, n.d.). The court will allow one who has been in the military, regardless of time frame, who has committed a violent crime such as assault or theft or other non-violent crimes to enter the program if approved by the Delaware Attorney General's Office. The case may be transferred from other counties to Kent County where the Court sits. The veteran is evaluated and may be recommenced for treatment at a VA or State facility depending on whether the serviceman is eligible for VA benefits. The program can be from six months to one year, and must meet in court each month to evaluated progress. If the veteran completes the program(s) required, he or she will graduate and the charges which are held in abatement are dismissed; if he or she is on probation before entry, that probation may be discharged.

A key aspect of the program is the mentorship component. To support the veteran through the court process, volunteer mentors are assigned. They are veterans themselves and assist the veteran to make appointments and be a person to call on when in need. The volunteer mentors are a crucial part of the process because they understand the stresses of military life and can offer necessary understanding, assistance and support through the difficult process of recovery.

The Court has achieved success due to the cooperation of the Delaware Attorney General's Office, the Office of the Public Defender, the VA and the resource agencies of the State of Delaware.

# **CONCLUDING THOUGHTS**

Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), the "invisible wound," is and will be for the foreseeable future a major concern for military medicine and Veterans Affairs as it is for police

and firefighters and other occupations where the incumbent faces dangerous events. Consider the following:

- Notification of deployment begins a painful process within the family, particularly for the Reserve Force warrior's family who do not have the familial support of the Active Force warrior's family.
- The Reserve Force warrior deploys amongst troops he barely knows reducing the level of expected support from comrades.
- An horrendous event will occur.
- The painful process continues and perhaps compounds following return from deployment.
- DOD has developed a series of tests, discussed above, to measure the mental/behavioral health of returning warriors and augmented it in selected cases with the Minnesota Multiphasic Personality Inventory, Assessing Personality and Psychopathology (MMPI-2) (Ford, 2009).
- Questions have been raised about the use and accuracy of the PDHRA.
- Many NG commands do not have the expertise or funds to conduct the PDHRA testing effort.
- Some states have a Title 32 authorized volunteer military unit, the State Defense Force, and very few of those have the expertise.
- Identification, diagnosis and treatment of PTSD is considered to be a broken system; lack of trained mental/behavioral health professionals, disagreement among them on treatment methods, disagreement on length of treatment.
- Fear of stigma from being identified as a mental patient.
- Difficulty in accepting and/or receiving treatment from the VA.
- The need for a stigma-free complete program to identify, examine, diagnose and provide outpatient treatment for Reserve Force veterans who would otherwise not receive treatment.
- The Veterans Court is an interesting concept in assisting veterans displaying symptoms of PTSD who have committed a violent crime such as assault or theft or other nonviolent crimes by sentencing them to appropriate treatment.

In summary: Who performs the mental health treatment, who restores the Reserve Force veteran to useful service is much less meaningful than the restored health of the armed force. By establishing a non-profit corporation that will seek private as well as public funds to

perform its mission, the proposed corporation will face less constraints to implement the six (6) elements discussed in the text above. To convert a possible criminal conviction and incarceration into a mandatory treatment regimen through the Veterans Court program is a plus.

#### **REFERENCES**

10 U.S.C., Chapter 13. "Armed Forces, The Militia,"

32 U.S.C., § 109. "National Guard, Maintenance of other troops."

38 U.S.C. § 6306. "Veterans' Benefits, Use of Other Agencies."

Adjutants General. (2011). "Adjutants General Letter 542011." Adjutants General Association of the U.S. Retrieved from http://www.agaus.org/communications/AdjutantsGeneralLetter542011.pdf

Administrative Office of the Courts. (2011). "New Court Offers Hope for Veterans with Mental Health or Substance Abuse Issues." *Delaware Docket*, Spring 2011. Retrieved from <a href="http://courts.delaware.gov/aoc/Docket/Spring2011/veterans.stm">http://courts.delaware.gov/aoc/Docket/Spring2011/veterans.stm</a>.

American Psychological Association, Presidential Task Force on Military Deployment Services for Youth, Service Members and Families. (2007). "The psychological needs of U. S. Military service members and their families." Retrieved September 19, 2011 from <a href="http://www.apa.org/about/governance/council/policy/military-deployment-services.pdf">http://www.apa.org/about/governance/council/policy/military-deployment-services.pdf</a>

Baer, A. (2008). "Local Military Families Struggle With Strain Of Deployments." *General News, Olymbia, WA*, April 9 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://news.opb.org/article/local-military-families-struggle-strain-deployments/">http://news.opb.org/article/local-military-families-struggle-strain-deployments/</a>.

Baldor, Lolita C. (2008). "Bases Brace for Surge in Stress-related Disorders." *The Associated Press*. November, 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/wireStory?id=6360312">http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/wireStory?id=6360312</a>

Bernton, Hal. (2012). "Army opens wide review of PTSD-diagnosis system." Seattle Times, May 16, 2012. Retrieved from http://o.seattletimes.nwsource.com/html/localnews/2018220318 ptsdreview17m.html.

Brown, C.O. (1933). "Address to the Graduating Class of the Michigan Military Academy (19 June 1879). *Battle Creek Enquirer and News*, 18 November 1933. Retrieved from <a href="http://en.wikiquote.org/wiki/William\_Tecumseh\_Sherman">http://en.wikiquote.org/wiki/William\_Tecumseh\_Sherman</a>.

BUMED. (2006). "Post-deployment Health Reassessment (PDHRA DD Form 2900) Fact Sheet." *U.S. Bureau of Medicine*, 30 June 2006. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nehc-med.navy.mil/edha/">https://www.nehc-med.navy.mil/edha/</a>.

Burnam, M. Audrey, Meredith, Lisa S., Tanielian, Terri, & Jaycox, Lisa H. (2009). "Mental Health Care For Iraq And AfghanistanWar Veterans." *Health Affairs*, Vol. 28, No. 3, 2009, pp. 771-782. Retrieved from <a href="http://content.healthaffairs.org/cgi/content/abstract/28/3/771">http://content.healthaffairs.org/cgi/content/abstract/28/3/771</a>.

Burns, Robert. (2009). "Mullen: Suicides, Homelessness Trends a Concern." *The Associated Press.* April 2, 2009.

Burt, M., Aron, L., Douglas T., Valente J., Lee E., Iwen B. (1999). "Homelessness: Programs and the People They Serve." Findings of the National Survey of Homeless Assistance Providers and Clients. Washington, DC: The Urban Institute

Chandra, A., Burns, R.M., Taniellian, T., Jaycox, L. H., & Scott, M.M. (2008). "Understanding the impact of deployment on children and families." Findings from a pilot study of Operation Purple Camp participants. (Working Paper). Santa Monica, CA: The RAND Corporation. Retrieved August 20, 2011, from <a href="http://www.rand.org/pubs/working\_papers/WR566.html">http://www.rand.org/pubs/working\_papers/WR566.html</a>.

Chandra A., Lara-Cinisom, S., Jaycox, L.H., Tanielian, T., Han, B., Burns, R., M., & Ruder, T. (2011). *Views from the Homefront: The experiences of youth and spouses from military families.* Santa Monica, CA.: The RAND Corporation. Retrieved October 3, 2011 from <a href="http://www.rand.org/pubs/technical\_reports/TR913.html">http://www.rand.org/pubs/technical\_reports/TR913.html</a>.

Congressional Research Service. (2010). "U.S. Military Casualty Statistics: Operation New Dawn, Operation Iraqi Freedom, and Operation Enduring Freedom." Retrieved May 15, 2011 from <a href="http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/RS22452.pdf">http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/RS22452.pdf</a> http://www.sofarusa.org/downloads/SOFAR 2008 Final.pdf .

Cooper, A. (2007). "360 Degrees: Separations Hard on Military Families; Some Returning Vets Homeless; Mother Welcomes Mourns Son Killed in Iraq." *CNN Broadcast Center in New York*, May 28, 2007. Retrieved from <a href="http://transcripts.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/0705/28/acd.01.html">http://transcripts.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/0705/28/acd.01.html</a>.

Cooper, C., MPA & Parsons, R., PhD. (2002). "The Nursing Shortage: Implications for Military Nurses." *Journal of Nursing Administration*, Vol. 32, No. 3 March 2002, pp. 162-166. Retrieved from

http://www.jonajournal.com/pt/re/jona/abstract.00005110-200203000-00009.htm;jsessionid=LwvLtPqzFj40KDT3L8XcRRIVjTTqr8IQdMKmBxpKRPjCLxSf7xWy!1475522543!181195628!8091!-1

Defense Center of Excellence. (2008). "From the Director." *DCoE IN ACTION*, Vol. 1, No. 2, August/September, 2008, pp. 1-4. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.dcoe.health.mil/newsletter/DCoE">http://www.dcoe.health.mil/newsletter/DCoE</a> in Action Vo2No4.pdf

Defense Center of Excellence. (2009c). "Army identifies Military OneSource, Defense Center of Excellence Outreach Center as primary crisis I." *Department of the Army*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.army.mil/article/22004/army-identifies-military-onesource-defense-center-of-excellence-outreach-center-as-primary-crisis-intervention-resources/">http://www.army.mil/article/22004/army-identifies-military-onesource-defense-center-of-excellence-outreach-center-as-primary-crisis-intervention-resources/</a>.

Delaware Code-a. Article IV Judiciary, § 7 of the Delaware Constitution, as amended. Retrieved from <a href="http://delcode.delaware.gov/constitution/constitution-05.shtml">http://delcode.delaware.gov/constitution/constitution-05.shtml</a> and <a href="http://delcode.delaware.gov/sessionlaws/ga143/chp053.shtml">http://delcode.delaware.gov/sessionlaws/ga143/chp053.shtml</a>.

Delaware Code-b. Title 10 Courts and Judicial Procedure. Retrieved from <a href="http://delcode.delaware.gov/title10/">http://delcode.delaware.gov/title10/</a>.

Department of Defense. (2009a). "2009 Demographics: Profile of the military community." Retrieved 9/5/11 from

http://cs.mhf.dod.mil/content/dav/mhf/QOL-Library/PDF/MHF/QOL%20Resources/Reports/2009\_Demographics\_Report.pdf.

Department of Defense. (2011a). *Compensation benefits handbook for wounded, ill, and injured members of the Armed Forces*. Pp. 51-52 retrieved October 22, 2012 from: <a href="http://warriorcare.dodliv.mil/files2011/11/2011-DoD-Compensation-and-Benefits-Handbook1.pdf">http://warriorcare.dodliv.mil/files2011/11/2011-DoD-Compensation-and-Benefits-Handbook1.pdf</a>

Department of Defense. (2011). Strengthening our military families: Meeting America's commitment. Retrieved from

http://www.defense.gov/home/features/2011/0111\_initiative/Strengthening\_our\_Military\_January\_2011.pdf .

Department of Defense Office of Reserve Affairs. (2008). "Managing the Reserve Components as an Operational Force." Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Reserve Affairs, October 2008. Retrieved from

 $\frac{\text{http://ra.defense.gov/documents/publications/RC\%20Operational\%20Force\%20White\%20}{Paper.pdf} \ .$ 

Department of Defense, Office of the Undersecretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness. (2008). "Directive-Type Memorandum (DTM) 08-029." Implementation of the Yellow Ribbon Reintegration Program (pp. 1–15). Retrieved August 1, 2008, from <a href="https://www.dtic.mil/whs/directives/corres/dir3.html">www.dtic.mil/whs/directives/corres/dir3.html</a>.

Department of Defense Task Force on Mental Health. (2007). "An achievable vision: Report of the Department of Defense Task Force on Mental Health." *Defense Health Board*, 2007. Retrieved from

<u>www.taps.org/%5Cdownload%5CDOD%20Mental%20Health%20Task%20Force%20Report.pdf.</u>

Department of Veterans Affairs. (2006). "VHA Directive 2006-038." *Veterans Health Administration*, June 26, 2006. Retrieved from <a href="http://www1.va.gov/vhapublications/ViewPublication.asp?pub">http://www1.va.gov/vhapublications/ViewPublication.asp?pub</a> ID=1440.

Eisen, S. V., Schultz, M. R., Vogt, D., Glickman, M. E., Elwy, R. A., Drainoni, M., Osei-Bonsu, P. E., & Martin, J. (2012). "Mental and physical health status and alcohol and drug use following return from deployment to Iraq or Afganistan." *American Journal of Public Health*, 102(S1), S66-S73.

"Enhanced Post-Deployment Health Assessment (PDHA) Process (DD Form 2796)." (2008). Deployment Health Clinical Center, Walter Reed Army Medical Center, January 2008. Retrieved from http://www.pdhealth.mil/dcs/DD\_form\_2796.asp.

Felder, M. (2007). "More Soldiers Return From War With PTSD." *KWTX Headlines*, July 7, 2007. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.kwtx.com/home/headlines/17277699.html">http://www.kwtx.com/home/headlines/17277699.html</a>.

Friedman, B. (2011) "Iraq And Afghanistan War Veterans Aren't Using VA Benefits, Study Concludes." *The Huffington Post*, 12/28/2011. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2011/12/28/iraq-and-afghanistan-war-n 1171480.html">http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2011/12/28/iraq-and-afghanistan-war-n 1171480.html</a>.

GAO Report to Congressional Committees. (2006). "Post-traumatic Stress Disorder: DOD Needs to Identify the Factors Its Providers Use to Make Mental Health Evaluation Referrals for Service Members." GAO-06-397. (May 2006). Retrieved from <a href="http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d06397.pdf">http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d06397.pdf</a>.

Gibbons, R. D., Brown, C. H., & Hur, K. (2012). Is the rate of suicide among veterans elevated? (Editorial) the *American Journal of Public Health*. 102(1), S17-S19.

Goldich, R. L. (2011). "American military culture from colony to empire." <u>Daedalus</u>, 140(3), 58-74.

Goodale, R. Abb, W. Meed, J. T., Christian, T. Kudler, H. & Straits-Tröster, K. (n.d.). "The Citizen Soldier Support Program: A Case Study." *NCMJ*, 72(1). Retrieved May 27, 2012 from: http://www.ncmedicaljournal.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/01/72116-web.pdf

Griffith, J. H. (2009). "Contradictory and complementary identities of U.S. Army reservists: A historical perspective." *Armed Forces and Society*, 20(10), 1-23.

Harnett, C. & DeSimone, J. (2011). "Managing the return to the workplace: Reservists navigating the stormy seas of the homeland." *In Treating Young Veterans: Promoting Resilience Through Practice and Advocacy*, D. Kelly, S. Barksdale, and D. Gitelson (Eds.), New York: Springer Publishers.

Harnett, C. & Gafney, M. (2011). "Ensuring equality after the war for National Guard and reserve forces: Revisiting the Yellow Ribbon initiative." In Treating Young Veterans: Promoting Resilience Through Practice and Advocacy, D. Kelly, S. Barksdale, and D. Gitelson (Eds.), New York: Springer Publishers.

Hershkowitz, M. (2007). "The Maryland Defense Force Discovers Another Way to Serve the Maryland National Guard and the State Defense Force." *State Defense Force Journal*, State Defense Force Publication Center, Vol. 3, No. 1, Fall 2007, pp. 39-44. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.sdfpubcntr.net">http://www.sdfpubcntr.net</a>.

Hershkowitz, M., & Tenenbaum, C. (2008). "The Critical Shortage of Military Chaplains: One Possible Solution." *Joint Center for Operational Analysis (JCOA-LL) Bulletin*, Vol. X, Issue 4, December 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.sdfpubcntr.net">http://www.sdfpubcntr.net</a>.

Hoge, Charles W., Castro, Carl A., & Eaton, Karen M. (2008). "Impact of Combat Duty in Iraq and Afghanistan on Family Functioning: Findings from the Walter Reed Army Institute of Research Land Combat Study." *Human Dimensions in Military Operations – Military Leaders' Strategies for Addressing Stress and Psychological Support Symposium*, May 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://ftp.rta.nato.int/public//PubFullText/RTO/MP/RTO-MP-HFM-134///MP-HFM-134-05.pdf">http://ftp.rta.nato.int/public//PubFullText/RTO/MP/RTO-MP-HFM-134///MP-HFM-134-05.pdf</a>

Hoge, C.W., Auchterlonie, J. L., & Miliken, C. S. (2006). "Mental health problems; use of mental health services, and attrition from military service after returing from deployment to Iraq or Afghanistan." *JAMA*, 295(9), pp. 10213-1032.

Hosek, James, Kavanagh, Jennifer & Miller, Laura. (2006). "How Deployments Affect Service Members." RAND Corporation monograph series. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monographs/2005/RAND">http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monographs/2005/RAND</a> MG432.sum.pdf .

Howell, Terry. (2012). "Is the Disability Claims Process Broken?" Military.com. January 25, 2012. Retrieved from <a href="http://militaryadvantage.military.com/2012/01/is-the-disability-claims-process-broken/">http://militaryadvantage.military.com/2012/01/is-the-disability-claims-process-broken/</a>.

Jackson, K.M. (2009). "Strengthening the yellow ribbon reintegration program: Common challenges and policy options to assist returning reservists." A Study Conducted for Iraq and Afghanistan Veterans of America (IAVA). Retrieved May 27, 2012 from: <a href="http://iava.org/files/IAVA%20Report%20on%20Yellow%20Ribbon%20Reintegration%20Program-1.pdf">http://iava.org/files/IAVA%20Report%20on%20Yellow%20Ribbon%20Reintegration%20Program-1.pdf</a>.

Joint Medical Surveillance. (1997). "Pre- and Post-deployment Health Assessments." *DOD Directive 6490.2*, August 1997. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.kenjames.us/deployment/PreandPostDeploymentHealthAssessment.htm">http://www.kenjames.us/deployment/PreandPostDeploymentHealthAssessment.htm</a>.

Karney, B. R. & Crown, J. S. (2011). "Does deployment keep military marriages together or break them apart? Evidence from Afghanistan and Iraq." In Wadsworth, S. M. & Riggs, D. (Eds.), *Military Families Under Stress*. Springer.

Katz, L.S., Bloor, L.E., Cojucar, G., & Draper, T. (2007). "Women who served in Iraq seeking mental health services: Relationship between military sexual trauma, symptoms, and readjustment." *Psychological Services*, 4 (4), 239-249.

Kennedy, Kelly. (2008). "Medic in famous photo dies after PTSD struggle." *Army Times*, 8 July 2008. Retrieved from

http://www.armytimes.com/news/2008/07/military\_suicidedwyer\_070308w/ .

Kime, P. (2012). "Army faces highest monthly total of suicides." *The Army Times*. Retrived August 18, 2012 from:

http://militarytimes.com/news/2012/08/military-army-faces-highest-monthly-total-of-suicides-081612/ .

Kingsbury, K. (2008). "Stigma Keeps Troops From PTSD Help." *Time, Inc.*," May 1, 2008. Retrieved from: http://www.time.com/time/health/article/0,8599,1736618,00.html.

Korb, L. J. & Segal, D. R. (2011). "Manning and financing the twenty-first century all volunteer force." *Daedalus*, 140(3), 75-87.

Lafferty, C. L., Alford, K. L., Davis, M. K., & O'Connor, R. (2008). "Did you shoot anyone?": A practitioner's guide to combat veteran workplace and classroom reintegration. *Advanced Management Journal*, 73(4), 4-11.

Leopold, Jason. (2008). "Shinseki Promises to Overhaul Veterans Affairs." *The Public Record*, December 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.veteransforcommonsense.org/ArticleID/11835">http://www.veteransforcommonsense.org/ArticleID/11835</a>

Lester, P., Saltzman, W. R, Woodward, K., Glover, D., Leskin, G. A., Bursch, B., Pynoos, R, & Beardlee, W. (2012). "Evaluation of a family-centered prevention intervention for military children and families facing wartime deployments." *America Journal of Public Health*, 102(S1), pp. S48-S54.

Lienert, A. (2012). "Returning warriors struggle to readjust to U.S. roads." *Edmunds Inside Line*. Retrieved May 27, 2012 from: <a href="http://www.insideline.com/car-news/returning-warriors-struggle-to-readjust-to-us-roads.html">http://www.insideline.com/car-news/returning-warriors-struggle-to-readjust-to-us-roads.html</a>.

"Lucius Quinctius Cincinnatus." (2012). *Encyclopædia Britannica Inc.* Retrieved from http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/117993/Lucius-Quinctius-Cincinnatus.

MacGregor, A. J., Han, P.P., Dougherty, A. L. & Galarneau, M. R. (2012). "Effect of Dwell Time on the Mental health of U. S. Military Personnel with Multiple Combat Tours." (Supplement). *American Journal of Public Health*, 102(1), pp, S55-S59.

Manderscheid, R. W. (2007). "Helping veterans return: Community, family, and job." *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, 2*l*(2). 122-124.

Marchione, Marilynn. (2012). "AP IMPACT: Almost half of new vets seek disability." Associate Press. May 27. Retrieved from http://hosted.ap.org/dynamic/stories/U/US COMING HOME NEW VETERANS?SITE=AP

&SECTION=HOME&TEMPLATE=DEFAULT&CTIME=2012-05

Maze, Rick. (2008). "National Guard and Reservists' Disability Claims from Iraq and Afghanistan Wars More Likely to be Denied by VA." *Army Times*, September 29, 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.veteransforcommonsense.org/articleid/11288">http://www.veteransforcommonsense.org/articleid/11288</a>.

McCarthy, M.D, Thompson, S.J., & Knox, K. L. (2012). "Use of the Air Force Post Deployment Health Reassessments for identification of Depression and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (Supplement)I." *American Journal of Public Health*, 102(1), pp. S60-S65.

McIlvaine, R. (2011). "Army targets Soldier transitions, unemployment rate." *Army News Service (My.Army.mil)*, September 20, 2011. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.army.mil/article/65861/Army">http://www.army.mil/article/65861/Army</a> targets Soldier transitions unemployment rate/

McNutt, J. M. (2005). "Work adjustment of returning Army reservists: The effect of deployment and organizational support." *Dissertation Abstracts International-B 66/04*, p. 2293, Oct 2005. Retrieved August 18, 2010, from <a href="http://proquest.umi.com/pqdlink?did=913530251&Fmt=2&clintid=79356&RQT=309&VName=PQD">http://proquest.umi.com/pqdlink?did=913530251&Fmt=2&clintid=79356&RQT=309&VName=PQD</a>.

Medical Reserve Corps. (n.d.). Retrieved February 26, 2012 from: http://www.medicalreservecorps.gov/HomePage.

Morse, J. (2006). The new emotional cycles of deployment." U.S. Department of Defense: Deployment Health and Family Readiness Library, SanDiego, Ca. Retrieved September 11, 2011 from

http://www.hooah4health.com/deployment/familymatters/Emotional Cycle Support.pdf .

National Center for PTSD. (2012). "What is PTSD?" U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. Retrieved from http://www.va.gov/landing2vetsrv.htm.

National Coalition for the homeless. (2009). *Homeless veterans*. Retrieved May 28, 2012 from: http://www.nationalhomeless.org/factsheets/veterans.html .

National Governor's Association, Center for Best Practices, Social, Economic and Workforce Programs Division. (2007). *State programs to facilitate the reintegration of National Guard troops returning from deployment.* pp. 1-29. Retrieved June 18, 2008, available from www.nga.org/portal/site/nga.

National Guard Bureau. (n.d.). "Constitutional Militia History." Washington State Militia. Retrieved from http://washingtonstatemilitia.org/constitutionalmilitiahistory.html .

Nelson, H.W. (2007). "Expanding Support Roles for 10th Medical Regiment: Pre and Post Health Screenings of National Guard Soldiers and Airmen." *State Defense Force Journal*, Vol. 3 No. 1, Fall 2007. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.sdfpubcntr.net">http://www.sdfpubcntr.net</a>.

Nelson, W., Barish, R., Smalkin, F., Doyle, J., & Hershkowitz, M. (2007). "Developing Vibrant State Defense Forces: A Successful Medical and Health Service Model." *State Defense Force Monograph Series: Medical Support*, Vol. 2, 2006, pp. 5-26. Retrieved from The SDF

Publication Center at <a href="http://www.sdfpubcntr.net/sdfmvol2.pdf">http://www.sdfpubcntr.net/sdfmvol2.pdf</a> . Reprinted in the *Joint Center for Operational Analysis Journal*, Vol. 9, Issue 2, June 2007, pp. 42-55.

Nelson, H.W., & Hershkowitz. (2007). "Maryland Defense Force 10th Medical Regiment: Past, Present and Future." State Defense Force Journal, Vol. 3 No. 1, Fall 2007. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.sdfpubcntr.net">http://www.sdfpubcntr.net</a>.

NMCSD. (2007). "Department of Defense Reports on Mental Health Task Force Recommendations." *Naval Medical Center San Diego*, 17 October 2007. Retrieved from <a href="http://www-nmcsd.med.navy.mil/news/news-view.cfm?nrid=324">http://www-nmcsd.med.navy.mil/news/news-view.cfm?nrid=324</a>.

Noonan, E., & Mumola, C.J. (2007). "Veterans in State and Federal Prison, 2004." *U.S. Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report*, May 2007, NCJ 217199. Retrieved from http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/vsfp04.pdf.

O'Connor, R.B. (2009). "Collateral Damage: How Can the Army Best Serve a Soldier with Post-traumatic Stress Disorder?" *Institute of Land Warfare* (Association of the United States Army).

Office of the Surgeon Multi-National Force-Iraq, Office of the Command Surgeon, and Office of the Surgeon General of the United States Army Command, Mental Health Advisor Team (MHAT) VI Operation Iraqi Freedom 07-09. (2009). Retrieved May 27, 2012 from: <a href="http://www.armymedicine.army.mil/reports/mhat/mhat\_vi/mhat-vi.cfm">http://www.armymedicine.army.mil/reports/mhat/mhat\_vi/mhat-vi.cfm</a>.

Philpott, T. (2006). "Surgeon General: Looming Doctor Shortage." *Stars and Stripes*, 13 July 2006. Retrieved from http://www.military.com/features/0,15240,105400,00.html .

Pigeon, W. R., Britton, P. C., Ilgen, M. A. Chapman, B., & Conner, K. R. (2012). "Sleep disturbance preceding suicide among veterans." *American Journal of Public Health*; 102(S1), pp. S93-97.

Pincus, S.H., House, R., Christensen, J. & Adler, L.E. (2005). "The emotional cycle of deployment: A military family perspective." Retrieved September 11, 2011 from <a href="http://www.hooah4health.com/deployment/familymatters/emotionalcycle.htm">http://www.hooah4health.com/deployment/familymatters/emotionalcycle.htm</a>.

"Post-Deployment Health." (2006). Navy Medicine's Post-Deployment Health Reassessment (PDHRA) Homepage, 30 August 2006. Retrieved from <a href="http://www-nehc.med.navy.mil/pdhra/">http://www-nehc.med.navy.mil/pdhra/</a>.

"Post-Deployment Health Reassessment (PDHRA) Program (DD Form 2900)." (2011). Department of Defense, Deployment Health Clinical Center (DHCC). Retrieved from http://www.pdhealth.mil/dcs/pdhra.asp#top.

"Post Deployment Health Reassessment Program." (2006). *Army Reserve Family Programs*, 23 January 2006. Retrieved from https://www.arfp.org/skins/ARFP/display.aspx?mode=user&ModuleId=8cde2e88-3052-448c-

893d-d0b4b14b31c4&action=display\_page&ObjectID=070c055c-4cc0-455a-873c-0481d1f0de7f&AllowSSL=true

Priest, D., & Hull, A. (2007). "Walter Reed and Beyond: The War Inside - Troops Are Returning From the Battlefield With Psychological Wounds, But the Mental-Health System That Serves Them Makes Healing Difficult." *The Washington Post*, June 17, 2007. Retrieved from

h t t p : / / w w w . w a s h i n g t o n p o s t . c o m / w p - dvn/content/article/2007/06/16/AR2007061600866.html?tid=informbox .

Seal, K.H., Bertenthal, D., Miner, C.R., Sen, S., & Marmar, C. (2007). "Bringing the war back home: mental health disorders among 103,788 US veterans returning from Iraq and Afghanistan seen at Department of Veteran Affairs facilities." Archives of Internal Medicine, 167(5); pp. 476-482,

Sergeant, R. (1896). Battle of Princeton. *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography*, 20, 515-516.

Shen, Y., Arkes, J., & Williams, T.V. (2012). "Effects of Iraq/Afghanistan deployments on Major Depression and substance use disorder: Analysis of active duty personnel in the US military." *American Journal of Public Health*, 102(S1), pp.I S80-S87.

Staff. (n.d.). "Posttraumatic Stress Disorder." Mental Health America. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.mentalhealthamerica.net/go/ptsd">http://www.mentalhealthamerica.net/go/ptsd</a>.

Staff Reporter. (2008). "Too Many Stressed Soldiers Slipping Through Cracks: Report." CBC News. December 17, 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.cbc.ca/health/story/2008/12/17/military-stress.html">http://www.cbc.ca/health/story/2008/12/17/military-stress.html</a>.

Tanielian, T. & Jaycox, L. H., (Eds.). (2008). "Invisible Wounds of War: Psychological and Cognitive Injuries, Their Consequences, and Services to Assist Recovery." *RAND Center for Military Health Policy Research*, 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG720/">http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG720/</a>

Tanielian, T., Jaycox, L. H., Adamson, D. M., & Metscher, K. N. (2008). "Introduction. In *Invisible Wounds of War: Psychological and Cognitive Injuries, Their Consequences, and Services to Assist Recovery*, T. Tanielian and L. Jaycox (Eds.). Washington, D.C.: RAND.

Terri. (2007). "PTSD, TBI Or Both?" *A Soldier's Mind*. May 15, 2007. Retrieved from http://soldiersmind.com/2007/05/15/ptsd-tbi-or-both/

The Greater Cincinnati Homeless Coalition. (n.d.). "Homelessness facts." Retrieved May 28, 2012 from <a href="http://www.cincihomeless.org/content/hfacts.html">http://www.cincihomeless.org/content/hfacts.html</a>.

Thompson, Mark. (2008). "America's Medicated Army." *Time, Inc.*," June 5, 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.time.com/time/nation/article/0,8599,1811858-1,00.html">http://www.time.com/time/nation/article/0,8599,1811858-1,00.html</a>

Trachtman, Joseph N. (2009). "PTSD and Neuroplasticity." Unpublished paper, 2009.

Tyson, A. (2007). "Pentagon Report Criticizes Troops' Mental-Health Care." *Washington Post*, June 16, 2007. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/06/14/AR2007061401643.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/06/14/AR2007061401643.html</a>.

UMASS Medical School. (n.d.). "Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder." University of Massachusetts. Retrieved from http://www.umassmed.edu/eap/mental\_health/PTSD.aspx#Booklets .

U.S. Government Accountability Office. (2005). "Adult Drug Courts: Evidence indicated Recidivism Reductions and Mixed Results for Other Outcome." GAO-05-219, Feb. 2005. Retrieved from http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d05219.pdf.

U.S. Public Health Service. (2008). "HHS, Department of Defense Sign Agreement To Increase Mental Health Services Available to Returning Military Service Members." Commissioned Corps of the U.S. Public Health Service (PHS), June 4, 2008. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.usphs.gov/Articles/Dod.aspx">http://www.usphs.gov/Articles/Dod.aspx</a>

Veterans Affairs. (2007). "What is Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD)?" *National Center for Posttraumatic Stress Disorder*. November 30, 2007. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.ncptsd.va.gov/ncmain/ncdocs/fact\_shts/fs\_what\_is\_ptsd.html">http://www.ncptsd.va.gov/ncmain/ncdocs/fact\_shts/fs\_what\_is\_ptsd.html</a>

Veterans Service Agency. (n.d.). "The Buffalo Veterans Treatment Court." Government of Erie County, New York. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.erie.gov/veterans/veterans\_court.asp">http://www.erie.gov/veterans/veterans\_court.asp</a>.

Wilson, S. & Kamen, A. (2009). "Global war on terror is given new name." *Washington Post*. Retrieved May 2012, from <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/03/24/AR2009032402818.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/03/24/AR2009032402818.html</a>

Wong, L. & Gerras S. (2010). "The Effects of Multiple Deployments on Army Adolescents." *Strategic Studies Institute*, Army War College, Carlisle, PA: 44. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.au.af.mil/au/aunews/archive/2010/0503/0503Articles/Wong0503.pdf">http://www.au.af.mil/au/aunews/archive/2010/0503/0503Articles/Wong0503.pdf</a>.

# Appendix A

# SEC. 582. YELLOW RIBBON REINTEGRATION PROGRAM

The Secretary of Defense shall establish a national combat veteran reintegration program to provide National Guard and Reserve members and their families with sufficient information, services, referral, and proactive outreach opportunities throughout the entire deployment cycle. This program shall be known as the Yellow Ribbon Reintegration Program ...

The Yellow Ribbon Reintegration Program shall consist of informational events and activities for members of the RCs of the Armed Forces, their families, and community members to facilitate access to services supporting their health and well-being through the four phases of the deployment cycle: (1) Predeployment, (2) Deployment, (3) Demobilization, (4) Postdeployment-Reconstitution ... The Secretary shall designate the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness as the Department of Defense executive agent for the Yellow Ribbon Reintegration Program ...

The Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness shall establish the Office for Reintegration Programs within the Office of the Secretary of Defense. The office shall administer all reintegration programs in coordination with State National Guard organizations. The office shall be responsible for coordination with existing National Guard and Reserve family and support programs. The Directors of the Army National Guard and Air National Guard and the Chiefs of the Army Reserve, Marine Corps Reserve, Navy Reserve, and Air Force Reserve may appoint liaison officers to coordinate with the permanent office staff.

The office may also enter into partnerships with other public entities, including the Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and the Mental Health Services Administration, for access to necessary substance abuse and mental health treatment services from local State-licensed service providers. (HR 4986, 120-121).